California State University, Long Beach

University Resources Council

MINUTES

Meeting Number 9







2/21/2006

Meeting called to order at 1:05 with the following voting and nonvoting members present or excused: D. Harris, J. Parker, M. Hata, R. P. Meylor, H. Wu, L. Caron, E. Martin, D. Green, T. Bostic, J. deAlbuquerque, C. Bremer, D. Horne, T. Sy,  J. Coots, J. Torabzadeh, R. Wang, M. Costa, M. Anwar, C. Fisher, D. Hood, L. Henriques, R. Mena, S. Cox, Z. Billoo, K. Janousek, S. Guthrie, R. Rozened, M. Lacourse, J. Gordon, H. Harbinger, H. DuBois, R. Kochan

1.  Approval of agenda:


MSP approve agenda 

2.  Approval of minutes


MSP approve minutes

3.  Announcements   

URC member is needed to serve on a Discontinuance Study Panel for Liberal Studies Track 2. 

4.  New Business

4.1 Minor in Theater Arts

Joanne Gordon presented the proposal for a new minor in Theater Arts.  She said this represented a “win-win” situation as there is a demand and since they are not an impacted program, they can absorb the students in existing sections.  She said the demand is from students who want to be theater majors but have parents who tell them “no,” they need to get a job.  She reported that previously, there was opposition to this minor because of a purist approach – the belief that you needed to be a dedicated theater major if this was an area of interest.  MSP approve the Minor in Theater Arts.

5.2  Discontinuance of the State-Supported M.A. in Kinesiology, Option in Sport Management and Option in Pedagogical Studies.

Sharon Guthrie reported that the Option in Sport Management dates back 30 years.  In the traditional program, there were typically 10-12 students a year.  In 2000, they began a self-supported program in Sport Management and now have 3 cohorts a year serving 85-90 students.  With the self-support program, they report they can be more creative with scheduling and have more resources available to fund such things as a program director.  URC members asked about the impact on faculty in the state supported program and she reported that there was no faculty impact other than a program director is hired and reimbursed by UCES.

Another URC member asked what the difference was between state support and self support and whether this discontinuance would mean a loss of state funds for the department.  Program faculty reported that the state funds were not lost but rather reallocated with any loss in FTES being gained elsewhere.  URC members provided the reminder that any loss was of the 10 students who were previously in the state supported program.

URC members asked how students have been convinced to enroll in the more expensive self-support program and Guthrie reported that the accelerated nature of the program is a draw.  The resources provided by the General Fund for the state support program were minimal so with many more resources available through the self-support model, this is also a draw.  They are able to expand internship options, have scheduling flexibility, and can provide employment support for students.  

Another URC member asked if other CSUs have such a program and Guthrie reported that no CSUs have special session programs like that being discussed but other CSUs do have state supported programs.

MSP to approve discontinuance  (7 votes yes, 3 votes no, and 3 abstentions)

Guthrie next presented the proposal to discontinue the state supported program in Pedagogical Studies.  She reported that students in this program were typically practicing teachers.  The flexibility in scheduling afforded by the self-support model has increased student demand.  They now have special session cohorts of 20 in the 2-year program.  A URC member asked how such scheduling flexibility could be adopted for state side programs but it was reported that this would be difficult.  Another URC member asked about admissions and Guthrie reported that the admissions are the same as for the traditional program.  Students take the CBEST but not the GRE.  She also reported that expectations of students increase as they pay more but that the program has been able to meet such expectations with the increased resources from the self-support model.  Another URC member asked about how faculty are compensated and it was reported that most faculty members teach in the program on an overload basis but for others, there is a reimbursement to the general fund.

MSP to approve discontinuance (7 votes yes, 5 votes no, 2 abstentions)

4.3  MA in Kinesiology, Option in Exercise Physiology and Nutrition

Ralph Rozenek reported that this option is being proposed as students have been combining their preparation in Exercise Physiology and Nutrition through Interdisciplinary Studies.  He also reported that they get many inquiries about such a program (15-20 calls a semester) and so they have been consulting with FCS on how to best develop this option.  He reported that it is natural to combine these areas and that San Diego State has a similar program but it is longer.  A URC member asked if the FCS faculty were on board and Rozenek reported that they were.  He said FCS faculty would be teaching some of the classes.

MSP to approve

4.4  2005 Fall Assessment:  Assoc. VP Latter

Latter reported that a fall assessment had not been completed for 5 years as colleges said that they weren’t ready to provide the information in the fall semester.  Over the last couple of years, they have found that there is a significant amount of carryover as the colleges and divisions have worked well to save money.  As the University is getting close to our carryover limit, this represents a real risk.  It was therefore decided to conduct a fall assessment in order to get an early read on any carryover issues.

Latter shared a hand out and reported that the University is slightly above our target on FTES.  For the General Fund Source and Application Summary, he said that we were slightly over our projected budget for State University Fees but under for Non-resident Tuition.  He said that the non-resident tuition has fallen off as we are not competing well for international students.  He said there is a reserve to cover this but that there will be a greater focus on non-resident students in the future.  Some discussion was held as to why the original budget for University-Wide Application was well above the adjusted budget and Janet Parker reported that the money is put into the University-wide area until carryover adjustments and nonrecurring recovery fund allocations are made.  She said that she would report back with more specific information if the URC members so desired.

4.5 and 4.6 Library Acquisition Allocations and Academic Technology 

Dean of Library Services Kochan and Associate Dean DuBois presented a report on the Library and Academic Technology Services (LATS).  They began by sharing how LATS was first reorganized in July 2005 to serve students and faculty.  The new organization now combines the Library, BeachBoard, Open Access Computer Labs, Campus Technology Help Desk, and Technology Services in support of Academic Affairs.  They reported that the LATS priorities are to integrate units currently called Academic Computing Services with the Library, provide technology to assist academic advisors in improving retention and graduation rates, survey customer needs for technology support in instruction and research, and implement an information technology and security plan for the Division of Academic Affairs.

Their teaching and learning support priorities were reported to be: Partner with Faculty Center for Professional Development (FCPD) to advance teaching and learning “best practices”; Support faculty through the FCPD college-based e-learning consultants program; and Expand hours and types of support to faculty and students.  For the Library, current priorities were reported to be to complete the remodel, position librarians to work more closely with instructional faculty, and to improve student learning experience and enhance student success.  To improve student success, they reported that they are planning to sustain and expand on 24/7 access and support to student learners and faculty, improve undergraduate research capabilities by offering federated search capabilities, and to integrate library resources and librarian expertise into BeachBoard.

Dean Kochan reported that the library remodel is occurring because of the need to update the infrastructure for appearance and efficiency and to accommodate  the automated retrieval system (ORCA) which will make more space available.  It will not remove books from the stacks.  Pictures of how the remodel will appear were then shared showing how the Information Commons will be expanded on the first floor and how more group study areas will be incorporated.

Dean Kochan then reported on current library numbers.  He said that the library has 1,139,828 volumes (696,367) books, 7,622 Electronic Books, 2,704 Journal Subscriptions, 19,000+ Electronic Full text journals, 153 Research Databases, 18 Faculty, and 52 Staff.  He reported that the budget has improved with a base budget of $1,404,443, Lottery funds of $350,000, and Augmentations of $308,810 for a total budget of $2,063,253.  He also reported that prices continue to rise for text books and journals.  He said that text book prices rose 8.7% in 03/04 and an average 9.3% increase in journal prices was predicted for 2006.  Book funds were reported to be allocated by a formula including circulation history for the department/program as a percent of total library book circulation, circulation as a percent of books owned for the department/program, FTES and Graduate FTES, and Average cost of books in the discipline.  Chair Hood asked about a mismatch between the University reports on Base/Non-base budget for the library and the information presented by Dean Kochan.  Dean Kochan reported that there was no increase in permanent allocations and that the $350,000 expenditure reported for text books was accurate.

Dean Kochan then turned to the topic of collection building which he said was a joint library/faculty responsibility.  A URC member asked what percent of faculty members recommended texts that were purchased and Dean Kochan reported that this varies by department as each has a different method for making recommendations to the library. 

Dean Kochan reported that 24,000 people enter the library building each week and that the CSULB library has the 2nd longest operating hours in the CSU system.  SDSU is reported to be open the longest hours but this is due to SDSU having a student study center open 24 hours.  The library plans first to increase access for students by extending the Horn Center hours to synchronize them with the library.  A URC member asked about electronic access to journals and why this sometimes changes.  Assoc. Dean DuBois reported that some journals do not allow current journals to be available electronically and so there is a 2-3 year delay between publication and electronic availability.

Dean Kochan reported that library partnerships attract future students to CSULB.  Full reciprocal borrowing privileges are provided for students, staff, and faculty at other CSU campuses and 6 CSULB community college “feeder schools.”  Long Beach Public Library users also have some privileges.  Library cards are provided to LBUSD teachers and administrators as well as Advanced Placement and Special Program students in LBUSD high schools.  A Director of Information Literacy and Outreach Services has recently been appointed to facilitate and foster such partnerships.  Dean Kochan reported that circulation has increased with the use of the library varying by college.  He also said that use of computers is increasing.  Development activities have lead to 11 endowments and 4 named funds totalling $815,900.

Dean Kochan said that President Alexander had recently asked if the library and computer services were available on Saturdays as the President is interested in increasing student use of campus facilities on weekends.  Dean Kochan reported that hours are increasing and that a review of hours is being conducted to examine increased access on Friday and Saturday evenings and Sunday mornings.

Dean Kochan reported that the CSULB library is in the “middle of the pack” for larger CSUs in terms of spending/budget.  He reported that they try to be conscientious in developing their collection and that you can’t judge a collection simply by the numbers of holdings.  He said that he believes the collection at CSULB is the best.

A URC member asked about recent changes in access to LA5 labs and library software and Dean Kochan reported that with the reorganization of LATS, they took on existing technology services and are now looking at improving those services.  They inherited the labs and weren’t sure who was using them as there appeared to be double staffing of rooms so Labs were shut them down.  Now they know who was using them so Dean Kochan asked faculty to be patient as large labs will be opening.  He said they should have a handle on this within the next few weeks.  Another URC member asked about changes in instructional technology support as his past usage of these services had hit and miss results.  Dean Kochan reported that this was why the LATS reorganization had occurred.

Meeting Adjourned 2:45.

Minutes respectfully submitted by:

Jennifer Coots

(Minutes not yet approved)

